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Alaska Led Nation in 1997 Hunting Fatalities 

Steering group proposes uniquely Alaskan approaches to increased hunting safety 
by Tony Monzingo, ADF&G Hunter 
Services Coordinator 

Alaska had the unwelcome distinc­
tion of having the highest hunting 
fatality rate of any state in the United 
States in 1997. 

During 1997 at least five hunters died 
as a result of firearms accidents, accord­
ing to John Matthews, ADF&G hunter 
education coordinator. Nationally, 
there were just 99 fuearms-related 
hunting fatalities in 1997 among 14 
million hunters. With five fatalities 
among just 93,000 licensed hunters, 
Alaska had an accident rate nearly eight 
times the national average. 

..Alaska had an accident rate nearly 
eight times the national average.. 
In comparison, Matthews points out, 

Colorado had only two fatalities among 

Nelctiina Cciribou: What Next? 

hy Les Palmer 

[Editors note: The seemingly ever-changingNekhint~ cari­
bou herd is O?J the minds ofmany Alaska hunters. we asked : 
veteran 41ask4 ou/d()(JT writer Les Pr,Jmer to report on the 
turrmt situation~ and then to e/11/Jorate on three components: 
theherd management ohjeai'tle, how managers use hunting to 
controlpopulations, andbiJ'W cari.hou herds are counted These 
shortpieces begin Qn pa.ge 11following the main story,] 

.For the second season in a row, the 1997-98 Nelchina 
caribou hunt ended with a lot -of Q..,unters going home . 
disappointed. . 

Adecade ago, Nelchina caribou hunters hunted with 
drawing pennits and hunter participation and success 
were both high. This year, harvest ~ high in rom~ 
parison with many past years, but hunter succeSs was . 
low. The 24,000 holders ofTier I and Tier TI subsis­
ten~ pe.tmits took only 3,500 ·caribou (2,400 bulk and 
"1,100 cows). It was pre~ mut;h a repeat of the previ­
OU,s season~ when 37,000 permits were iSsued and only 
----~------~~~-~~~~ 	 --~----~---~~~----~~----------~~~~r~o·
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more than 577,000 hunters, Montana 
averaged one fatality per year among 
over 150,000 hunters and Pennsylvania 
suffered a single casualty among over 1 
million hunters in 1997. Had the other 
49 states experienced Alaska's fatality 
rate, 761 hunters would have died in 

5,000 caribou were taken. Many hunters were left won­
dering what had happened. 

The Aug. 1 - Sept. 20 season looked grim before it 
began. Summer droughts apparently caused the herd to 
move frotn the Talkeetna Mountains to lower areas, 
where the grass looked greener. Instead ofbunching up, 
the herd dispersed into a broad band stretchitlg from 
the Fog Lakes~ in the upp.Q' Susitna River Basin, east­
ward along the Alphabet Hills toward Paxson. 
Unfortunately for hunters, much ofthat atea is swampy 
and miles from roads and trails. 

What's more, the herd numbered fewer than the 
45,000 animals that biologists had predicted early last 
year.. When they counted again in June, 'after calving, 
they foul.ld only 35,000. 

Many hunters wondered what had happened to the 
10~000 "missipg" caribou. Part ofthe 10,000 was prob-· 
ably due to error.- said Bob Tobey, area wildlife biologist 

Continuedpn M.ve 10 

firearms accidents in 1997. 
Matthews suggests these chilling sta­

tistics show little change in a trend that 
has continued since Alaska statistics 
were first systematically recorded. In a 
1982 "Firearms Casualty Report" cov­
ering the years 1970-1981, state safety 

officers reported that one ofevery 5,200 
Alaska hunters was involved in an acci­
dental shooting and that almost one­
fourth of all firearms accidents in 
Alaska occurred while hunting. Over 
14 fuearms-related hunting accidents 
per year were reported during this peri­
od and the report authors stated that 
"Alaska has a very high firearms acci­
dent rate compared to other states." 
The report concluded that only two of 
Alaska's certified hunter education 
graduates had been involved in firearms 
accidents during the 10-year period. 

Tracking Alaska's hunting accidents 
is difficult because the Department of 
Public: Safety does not keep detailed 
records of firearms-related hunting 
accidents. Alaska is the only state that 
does not keep such detailed records. 
Despite the lack of official records, 

Continued on page 15 

While the Tier I hunt ended earlier than expected, many 
Alaska hunters were able to bring in a cariboufor winter 
tablefore. Photo by Matt Snyder 
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Froan the Director...The Way I See It 

by Wayne Regel in, Director ofWildlife 
Conservation 

Lots of good things are happening in 
our Hunter Services and Hunter 
Education programs. First, we merged 
these into one program this year and 
renamed it the Hunter Information and 
Training program. This change was the 
product of numerous discussions with 
Hunter Education instructors, staff, and 
members of the hunting public across the 
state, and it has proven to be a good one. 
A lot has been happening! 

The goal of the Hunter Information 
and Training program is to promote and 
ensure safe, responsible and ethical 
behavior of hunters in the field. There 
are many aspects of this program ranging 
from Alaska's basic hunter education 
class to providing services to hunters that 
include events or products such as the 
Hunter Clinics, Becoming an Outdoor 
Woman, the Alaska Hunting Bulletin and 
proficiency training. This program is 
under the capable direction of Tony 
Monzingo and John Matthews. 

This program will be expanding over 
the next three years. The legislature has 
provided a capital improvement project 
for this program that provides stable 
funding which will allow us to greatly 

expand our efforts to assist hunters. We 
will expand the very popular hunting 
clinic series into more communities and 
offer more courses in the larger towns. 
Nearly all of our clinics are sold out. 
Even those who haye hunted for years 
seem to be eager to enhance their skills 
and pick up tips from other experienced 
hunters and to share their knowledge. 
We will expand the Becoming an 
Outdoor Woman program to offer it 
more times each year. The demand for 
this program continues to increase as 
more women hear about it. 

This year we purchased two laser 
shooting systems that are very popular 
with the public, particularly young begin­
ners. We will purchase a third laser 
shooting system that will be housed in a 
mobile trailer that can travel the road and 
ferry system. This is an excellent way to 
expose kids to shooting and is a valuable 
tool for hunter education instructors. In 
March we set . the system up at the 
Anchorage Sports show and over 5000 
people tried the system. Most were kids 
and most were first time shooters. A 
laser shooting system has been perma­
nently housed at the newly completed 
hunter education classroom at the Rabbit 
Creek Rifle Range, and we plan to put 

one in the Fairbanks Indoor Rifle range 
that will soon be under construction. As 
for Southeast, we have requested funding 
for an indoor range and Hunter Ed facil­
ity in Juneau which we believe the legis­
lature will approve this session. 

We will continue to expand and 
improve our efforts in hunter education. 
The hunter education steering group has 
completed their work and will soon pro­
vide me with their recommendations for 
future improvements. I believe the steer­
ing group's recommendation for manda­
tory hunter education is timely and 
appropriate given Alaska's very high 
firearms-related hunting fatality rate. I 
will tell you more about these plans once 
I have the final recommendations from 
the steering group. 

This bulletin has proven to be popular 
with hunters and a good way to provide 
the hunting public with information 
about division programs, ongoing 
research, and population status. We will 
continue publishing this and encourage 
you to pass it on to interested friends and 
hunting partners. Please let us know 
what you'd like to see more of in these 
lSSUeS. 

Thanks for your support and good 
hunting. 

Letters to the Alaska Hunting Bulletin 

MAILBAG 
We invite your letters to the editor. We reserve the right 

to select which letters to print, and the right to edit letters 
for length, clarity andgood 
taste. Letters are limited to 
300 words. Send your letters 
to: Editor, Alaska Hunting 
Bulletin, ADF&GIWC, PO 
Box 25526,]uneau, AK 
99802-5526, or e-mail­
marthak@jishgame.state.ak. us, 
or FAX: {907) 465-6142. 

The mailbag is empty for 
this issue. Have a comment 
or question about hunting or 
wildlife conservation in Alaska? Share it with other 
Alaskans and other readers Outside with a letter to the 
Alaska Hunting Bulletin. 

mailto:marthak@jishgame.state
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ADF&G Position Statement on Trapping and 
Snaring of Furbearers 

February 1998 
Editor's note: The signatures ofsufficient 
Alaska voters were obtained to place on 
Alaska's November, 1998 General 
Election Ballot an initiative that would 
prohibit the use of snares in trapping 
wolves. The following information is the 
summary information used in the petition 
booklets: "Bill Prohibiting Trapping 
Wolves With Snares - This bill would 
prohibit a person from using a snare with 
the intent of trapping a wolf It would 
also prohibit a person from possessing, 
buying, selling, or offering to sell the skin 
of a wolf known by the person to have 
been caught with a snare. Breaking the 
law would be a misdemeanor. The penal­
ty could be jail time ofup to one year, and 
a fine ofup to $5,000." 

The Alaska Department of Fish and 
Game supports regulated trapping and 
snaring as legitimate harvest methods 
for use of Alaska's furbearer resource. 
Snaring and trapping are labor inten­
sive harvest methods and trapper suc­
cess rates are inherently low. Trapping 
and s~aring are regulated by the 
Alaska Board of Game to insure that 
harvests do not exceed sustained 
yields. The Department recognizes 
public concerns regarding the issue of 
animal welfare in the context of trap­
ping and snaring, and is dedicated to 
the continued improvement of trap­
ping methods and equipment that 
conform to the principles of humane 
harvest. 

Most trappers are careful to set their 
traps and snares properly. Instances 
where snares do not kill immediately 
or catch other animals besides wolves 
are the exception. The Department 
supports and promotes humane and 
ethical trapping using the best tech­
niques available. The Department 
participates in annual trapping schools 
to teach trappers responsible tech­
niques and ethical considerations. 

The following background informa­
tion may help clarifY some important 
points regarding the use of snares for 
trapping wolves in Alaska. " 

* Snaring and other methods of trap­
ping are strictly regulated in Alaska. 
Trappers must abide by restrictions on 
the size of snare, use of bait, snowma­
chines, airplanes, boats, artificial 
lights, and radio communications. 
Trappers 16 and older must be 
licensed. Trappers are encouraged to 
attend special clinics where ethical and 

humane trapping principles are taught. 
* Department of Fish and Game 

biologists monitor wolf and other 
furbearer populations throughout the 
state to assure that populations remain 
healthy and are not overharvested. 

*The Department has been working 
at the national level to help develop 
trap standards to address the issue of 
humaneness. It is also involved in 
studies to identifY methods to make 
snaring and trapping as humane as 
possible. 

* Trapping is an important part of 
the economy in rural Alaska. It is part 
of traditional fishing, hunting, and 
gathering activities. In some rural 
communities in the Interior, as many 
as 87 percent of households trap for 
income. 

* Snares are particularly important 
in cash poor villages oflnterior Alaska 
because they are the most effective way 
to trap wolves in areas of deep or fre­
quent snowfall. 

*In addition to cash, trapping gener­
ates other products used by rural 
households, including food for human 
consumption (e.g., beaver, lynx, 
ptarmigan, and hare) and raw materi­
als for clothing (especially cold weath­
er gear for the head, hands and feet). 

* Snares are usually made of wire or 
cable. They are designed to catch ani­
mals around the neck, torso or foot. 
They can either be lethal or used only 
to restrain an animal. Many wolf trap­
pers prefer snares because they are 
lighter than other traps, less expensive, 
more effective than leghold traps dur­

ing freezing and thawing weather, and 
remain operable after snowfalls. 

* Snares are legal in 39 of 49 states 
that have regulated trapping seasons as 
well as in all the Canadian provinces. 

* A 1992 Gallup survey found that 
80 percent of Alaska trappers use 
snares and that 30 percent of their 
catch is taken by snaring. 

*In 1996-97, 1,280 wolves were har­
vested in Alaska. Of these, 435 were 
taken in snares; 415 were shot; and 381 
were trapped using other methods 
(mostly leg-hold traps). Over the last 
five years, snares have accounted for an 
average of 29 percent of the wolves 
harvested each year in the state. 

* The Alaska Board of Game will 
review snaring and trapping regula­
tions in March 1998. At that time, the 
Board will consider public proposals 
for changes to snaring and trapping 
regulations to ensure that Alaskan 
trappers are using trapping equipment 
and methods that are consistent with 
the best conservation and management 
practices for the use of Alaska's 
furbearer populations. 

Trapping furbearers has been eco­
nomically and culturally important to 
Alaska's people for centuries. The sea­
sonal harvest of wildlife provides meat 
and warm clothing needed to sustain 
and enhance life in the North. 
Historically, trapping was at the heart 
of trade in Alaska, and it is still a vital 
part of rural economies and cultures. 
Like hunting, viewing, and photogra­
phy, trapping is a legitimate use of our 
wildlife resource. 

Newsbreaks ... 

Fairbanksans will enjoy fishing, 

hunting and wildlife-related activities 
at Kids Fish & Game Fun Day on May 
30. The day is designed to introduce 
young people and adults to fishing, 
hunting and wildlife-related outdoor 
recreation. DWC biologist Cathie 
Harms says young people of all ages 
will find something of interest. She 
says a "Pathway to Fishing" has been 
designed to help beginners learn the 
sport and there will even be the 
"Fishing is Fun Day" pond stocked 
with grayling, rainbows and arctic char 
for new anglers. Among other activi­
ties she anticipates this year are archery 
instruction and shooting, a discovery 
hunt for clues about wildlife, opportu­
nities to shoot pellet rifles under the 
watchful eyes of trained instructors, 
and more. The program will start at 11 
AM and ends at 4 PM on Saturday, 
May 30. Additional information can 
be obtained by calling the- Fairbanks 
ADF&G office at (907) 459-7206. 

The Southern Alaska Peninsula 
caribou herd appears to have "bot­
tomed out." Area wildlife biologist 
Dick Sellers of King Salmon says the 
herd is hovering around the 2,000 ­
3,000 animal mark- down from its 
peak in recent years of 10,000 in 1983. 
Sellers says the herd remains closed to 
hunting except for a subsistence use 
quota of 100 animals for Peninsula vil­
lages. ADF&G and USFWS staff 
intend to deploy some additional radio 
collars within the herd to determine if 
interchange is taking place between the 
SAP and the Northern Alaska 
Peninsula herd. Deteriorating caribou 
range was clearly the reason for the 
decline in the last 15 years, Sellers says. 
Biologists now have to determine 
whether range has recovered enough to 
support a population increase. 
Meanwhile the Northern Alaska 
Peninsula herd continues at about one­
half its peak in the mid-1980s. Sellers 
says ADF&G worked to reduce herd 
size in the late 1980's and early 1990's 
to better match herd size and range 
conditions. The increased harvest 
worked fine until about 1993 when the 
herd dropped several thousand animals 
in one year, a drop that still puzzles 
biologists. Today the herd numbers 
approximately 10,000 animals. The 
good news, Sellers says, is that the herd 
is reasonably productive, with around 
30 calves per 100 cows. Range condi­
tions are not as bad as further south on 
the peninsula. Until range conditions 
further improve, Sellers and his 

Continued next page 



4 • Alaska Hunting Bulletin-------------------------------------------------

Newsbreaks ... 

colleagues believe the herd should be maintained at 
about the present level. 

Alaskans will vote to decide whether snaring 
should be allowed in Alaska at the polls on Election 
Day this November. This is an important issue for 
Alaskans, biologists say. Additional background 
information on this issue and the Alaska Department 
of Fish and Game's position on the matter can be 
found in a separate article on page 3. 
Alaska bear researchers captured a 10-year-old male 
bear last summer whose 28-1/4 inch skill would place 
him at the top of the Boone and Crockett record 
book for grizzly bears. Last June, the bear's weight 
was 680 pounds, but by fall, this bear could have 
reached 900 pounds. The researchers were taking tis­
sue samples from bears to determine familial relation­
ships through DNA examination, and to learn more 
about what rates of hunter harvest are sustainable. 
ADF&G bear research biologist Harry Reynolds, 
UAF Institute of Arctic Biology veterinarian John 
Blake, and Russian biologist Mikhail Kretchmar have 
been cooperating in the study. The US Army and 
Federal Aid in Wildlife Restoration have also been 
supporting the project. Reynolds hopes to use the 
data to measure rates of immigration ofbears into the 
Alaska Range population. He predicts the study will 
show that most females in the population live their 
entire lifetimes near the area of their birth so that 
bears in a specific locality are more likely to be relat­
ed to one another. In contrast, he predicts that males 
living in the same area were born in far away and 
immigrate into the area. This pattern would avoid 
inbreeding of the population while allowing females 
the advantages of known food supplies and places of 
safety for bears. 

The third annual Becoming An Outdoor Woman 
program was held in Juneau on July 11-131ast sum­
mer at the University ofAlaska Southeast. (See photo 
story and text in the center if this issue - Ed.) Fifty 
women tried their hand at kayaking, ftlleting fish, 
field dressing deer, map and compass, survival, shoot­
ing skills, Dutch oven cooking, and many other out­
door activities. Knowledgeable local and out of town 
instructors, many ofwhom were ADF&G staff, gen­
erously volunteered their time. In addition to daytime 
classes, a variety of evening programs were offered on 
both Friday and Saturday nights. A round robin of 
demonstration tables gave women the opportunity to 
learn basic skills including how to sharpen a knife, 
clean a firearm, or bait a halibut hook. Guest speak­
ers told hair-raising bear stories and talked about 
hunting, fishing, and camping throughout Alaska. 
Ketchikan area biologist, Doug Larsen participated as 
a key-note speaker, showing-.slides and sharing stories 
and outdoor pointers with participants, and Vern 
Beier related accounts of several of his bear hunting 
and research-related experiences with brown bears. 
The finale was a fashion show of women's outdoors 
clothing. The participants were enthusiastic and both 
students and instructors seemed to enjoy the week­
end. One objective of the program was for women to 

Continued next page 
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Reinventing Alaska•s Permit System 

byBobRobb 

Since statehood, sport hunting in Alaska has 
grown from a relatively simple thing into _a some­
times-complex proposition involving licenses, har­
vest tickets, permit hunts, and different levels of 
subsistence hunting. For sport hunters, permit 
hunts draw a LOT of interest. And as this interest 
continues to grow, the Department ofFish & Game 
is working to streamline the permitting process to 
eliminate confusion and to reduce both the cost and 
complexity of administering the program. 

Permit hunts occur when hunter demand is high­
er than a game population can sustain. There are 
two kinds of permits-drawing permits, and regis­
tration permits. Drawing permits limit the number 
of hunters who may participate in a given hunt, 
while registration permits are typically unlimited in 
number, but the season may be closed when a spec­
ified number of animals have been harvested. 

"The permit system has grown over the years and 
has become very complex," said Suzan Bowen, 
Regulations Project Coordinator for the Division of 
Wildlife Conservation in Anchorage. "We're trying 
to make it more user-friendly for hunters. Our job 
is to make the program as cost-efficient, smooth 
running, and fair as possible." 

A task force within ADF&G was created to come 
up with .answers to these problems, and has been 
meeti~g since October 1997. 

':All regions of the state are represented, as well as 
the Hunter Services coordinator, an area biologist, 
and one of our public service people." Bowen said. 

The task force is following a process in develop­
ing solutions. The first step, she says, is to docu­

ment how the agency is currently handling permit­
ting. The second step is to decide how it should be 
handled to better serve the public. 

In 1997 the Board of Game adopted a new regu­
lation that complicated the permit process. Both 
resident and non-resident hunters had to buy a 
hunting license and big game harvest tag before 
they could apply for a permit hunt. However, the 
Board amended that regulation for the 1998 season, 
so that only a hunting license must be purchased or 
order by mail before applying for a permit. It is no 
longer necessary to purchase the big game tag prior 
to applying for a permit hunt. 

Bowen said the agency also wants to make it easy 
for a hunter to purchase a license and big game tags. 
Future plans include automating license sales, 
allowing people to purchase their hunting license 
over the telephone using a credit card. 

"We hope for that system to be in place by 1999. 
We are also exploring the idea of putting the draw­
ing permit system on the Internet, so people could 
apply for permits and purchase license over the 'net 
using a credit card." 

Bowen stressed that the hunting public will have 
ample opportunity to comment on how to make the 
permit system better. 

"First we are looking at how to improve the inter­
nal process of issuing permits," she said "We will 
soon be asking hunters how we can make the sys­
tem better from their point of view. The task force 
has made few changes for the1998 season." 

"We plan to have the new program in place by the 
year 2000, but hunters will see major changes 
beginning in 1999." 

Staying Off the Black List 

byBobRobb 

Many hunters are not aware of 
what ADF&G calls the "Black 
List." But if you're on it, you may 
not be allowed to apply for a per­
mit huht for that year. The good 
news is that it is easy to stay off 
the black list: you simply have to 
return your permit report. 

According to state hunting regu­
lations, hunters are required to turn 
in the report portion of a permit 
within a few days after the season 
closes for most hunts. Howevoc, 
for some registration permit hunts, 
the time period for returning the 
permit report is shorter. 

Bowen says this is because the 
seasons for some registration 
hunts are closed when a set har­
vest level is reached and permit 
reports are used to determine the 

harvest level. For example, on 
some Kodiak brown bear hunts 
ADF&G wants your report two 
days after you leave the field, even 
if you don't kill an animal. On 
other hunts, it may be five days, or 
15, or 30. These dates are deter­
mined by area biologists, who 
closely monitor the harvest as it 
occurs to avoid excessive take. 
Hunters need to pay attention to 
the requirements of each individ­
ual hunt. 

"Ifyou fail to return your permit 
report on time you may be put on 
the black list," or fined," Bowen 
said "If you're on the black list, 
you would not be able to partici­
pate in any drawing permit hunts 
the next year." 

This stiff penalty is in place to 
force hunters to report to area 

biologists in a timely fashion, 
Bowen said. The reason is simple. 
"These are restricted hunts 
because the number of hunters 
who want to participate is higher 
than the game population can 
sustain." 

"Obviously, ADF&G has to 
keep a close eye on the affected 
game population," she said. "That 
makes the harvest information 
extremely important in terms of 
future management of that game 
population. 

The black list is a one-year dis­
qualification. It does not disquali­
fY a person from participating in 
the general hunting season, only 
from permit hunts. Avoiding the 
black list is easy, game managers 
say: just turn in those permit 
reports on time. 

Newsbreaks... 
meet other like-minded outdoors enthusiasts to go 
hunting and fishing with. One lucky woman not 
only found a kayaking partner, but also a job through 
the contacts she made at the Juneau BOW. That 
same woman also won a sleeping bag as a door prize. 
Many women requested daylong workshops that 
built on the skills they had learned. Suggestions 
included a shotgun class for women, a class on can­
ning fish, and saltwater fishing and boating. 
ADF&G biologist Anne Post reports that because of 
the positive experience of the BOW program, a 
group called "Beyond BOW" has formed in Juneau. 
The group now has 50 members. Members hold 
monthly meetings which feature lectures, demon­
strations and a chance to practice outdoors skills. In 
addition, they plan boating, hunting, and hiking trips 
and are pursuing one-day weekend classes for 
women in shooting and other outdoors skills to build 
on what was learned at the BOW workshop. 

Glennallen area biologist Bob Tobey reports the 
Copper River and Chitina River bison herds are. 
both increasing. Tobey attributes improved counts 
to better calf survival during the previous two win­
ters. The Copper River herd numbered 87 with 17 
caives when he counted it last summer, and the 
Chitina herd numbered 46 with seven calves. He 
expects herd numbers to look good again this sum­
mer because of the mild winter just past. 

Steel Shot Shoots Skeet in Juneau: Douglas area 
biologist Matt Robus worked with waterfowl hunt­
ing consultant Tom Roster to present his non-toxic 
shot education program to an enthusiastic Juneau 
audience during late last summer. This program is 
aimed at improving waterfowling skills and reducing 
wounding losses. The program kicked off with a 
Friday evening seminar where Roster made points 
about the need for hunter recruitment and why 
reduction ofcrippling is essential to the continuation 
of waterfowl hunting. The classroom was packed 
with more than 70 people. On the range the next 
day, each person was tested for ability to hit a cross­
ing target at 20 yards. The group then went through 
exercises on distance estimation and shotgun pat­
terning. This helped everyone see the relationship 
between distance and lethality. Then, Roster 
coached every participant until they were hitting at 
least six out of eight clays at thirty yards. Despite 
considerable difficulties arranging a shooting site and 
dealing with a roughly handled shipment of clay tar­
gets, the clinic was well received by participants. 

The fall 1997 brown bear season on the Kenai 
Peninsula was closed by emergency order for the 
third year in a row. The harvest objective was 
reached when a moose hunter shot a collared sow. 
The three-year-old sow surprised the hunter on a 
trail and was shot at about fifteen paces. A train 
about five miles north of Moose Pass killed another 
collared female. The sow apparently was feeding on 
the remains of a hunter-killed moose near the tracks 
and was using the tracks as her access route. The 
bear was walking down the tracks and made no 
attempt to get offuntil the last instant. The hide was 

Continued on page 10 
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Game Board Drops Big Game Tag Pre-purchase Requirements 
for Drawing Permit Applications 

Faced with a declining number of applications, 
increasing confusion and a revenue loss estimated at 
$120,000 last year, the Alaska Board of Game has 
rescinded the requirement that drawing permit appli­
cants purchase the necessary big game tags prior to or 
at the time of applying. 

The board, however, did leave in place the require­
ment that drawing permit applicants purchase a hunt­
ing license prior to application. 

At its February meeting, the board heard a report 
from the Division of Wildlife Conservation on the 
effects of the tag fee requirement, which was adopted 
by the board in 1995 but only went into effect in the 
spring of 1.997. 

Even though slightly more permits were available 
than the year before, the number of applicants 
decreased by 4,389 (17 percent). The decline was most 
dramatic among nonresidents intending to hunt with 
next of kin for species for which a guide normally 
would be required. That segment of applicants 
declined 73 percent. The number of general nonresi­
dents applying dropped 40 percent and the number of 

resident applicants was down 15 percent. 
Those who did apply had trouble completing the 

forms accurately. The initial error rate was more than 
20 percent. Actions taken by DWC, including tele­
phone contact with some hunters, trimmed the error 
rate to slightly more than 6 percent, but that still was 
nearly double the rate in any of the four previous 
years. 

The single two-sided sheet previously used to apply 
for drawing permits was replaced by four double-sided 
pages to explain the new requirements and obtain the 
necessary information from those who wished to pur­
chase tags and licenses with their applications. 

DWC estimated it spent $178,700 to start-up the 
new license and tag fee system, most of it on comput­
er system analysis and software development to 
process applications. Recurring administrative costs 
were estimated at $24,300 per year. 

Based on averages for the previous four years, the 
loss of nonresident application and tag fees was pro­
jected at $127,130 a year. That was offset somewhat 
by increased license sales. 

One of the reasons the board adopted the tag fee 
requirement was to ensure that participants in Alaska's 
most intensively managed hunts were contributing a 
fair proportion of those management costs. But the 
large number of nonresident dropouts indicated their 
unwillingness to do so. 

Another reason that motivated the board to adopt 
the tag fee requirement was to discourage frivolous 
applicants from decreasing the opportunities for seri­
ous hunters to obtain permits. The tag fee require­
ment did accomplish that goal. The number of 
permits won by Alaska hunters increased almost 3 
percent to 97.2 percent. And the percentage of suc­
cessful applicants jumped from 4.8 to 6.4 percent. 

The increase was most dramatic for brown bear per­
mits where the success rate jumped 4.75 percent to 
12.25 percent. Interestingly, the success rates for two 
of the most coveted species, bison and sheep, 
increased by less than 1 percent. 

Applications for drawing permits for the 1998-99 
season became available May 1 and must be returned 
by mail no later than May 31. 
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Hunters Support Nevv Concepts in Hunter Services 
First results from a novel new continuing survey of Alaska Hunters 
by Tony Monzingo 
ADF&G Hunter Services Coordinator 

In 1994 the Department of Fish and Game and 
the Alaska State Legislature developed the Hunter 
Services program to provide hunters with the most 
current information and "how-to" tips on hunting in 
Alaska. David Johnson, now retired, was ADF&G's 
first Hunter Services program coordinator. David 
continues to participate in Alaska hunting issues as 
editor of the Alaska Hunting Bulletin. Under his 
leadership, clinics such as "Bear Hunting," 
"Becoming an Alaskan Hunter," "Caribou and 
Moose Hunting," and "Sheep and Goat Hunting" 
were initiated. The clinic program has been a 
resounding success from its inception. Each year 
many of the clinics' are sold out well in advance. 

In addition to the present clinics, many hunters 
have indicated interest in additional clinic topics that 
would be "hands-on'' and assist in developing new 
hunting skills or sharpening skills they already pos­
sess. In January 1997, the Hunter Services program 
began an on-going survey of Alaska hunters. 
Hunters participating in the survey are provided 
descriptions of numerous topics for future hunting 
clinics. Topics include such diverse hunting interests 
as handloading, marksmanship, animal tracking, 
muzzleloading, field care of wild game, photograph­
ing the hunt, and gun dog training. 

Surveys show the most frequently requested clinic 
topics are these: field care of big game; survival for 
hunters; navigation for hunters; wilderness medicine; 
rifle marksmanship; calling big game; and animal 
tracking and sign identification. In response to the 
survey the Hunter Services program will add new 
clinic topics during 1999. As these clinics require a 
considerable amount of equipment and practice 
materials, the price will increase to cover costs. Most 
of the new clinics will probably cost $20 to $25, 
according to ·ADF&G Hunter Education 
Coordinator John Matthews. 

To insure plenty of personal attention and hands­
on experience, each "hands-on'' clinic will be limited 

to 24 hunters at a time. Hunters who complete a sur­
vey (see final paragraph for how to obtain a survey ­
Ed.) will have their name entered into the Hunter 
Services Program database. When a clinic is sched­
u1ed, the Hunter Services program will send a per­
sonalized card or letter to every hunter on the list 
who has marked that clinic topic as a high priority. 

Direct marketing is less expensive for the program 
and insures that hunters who have a high interest in a 
particular topic will have a chance to obtain the train­
ing, skills, or practice they want. Clinics will initially 
be scheduled for Anchorage and Fairbanks. They will 
be held in other communities as demand warrants. 

It is easy to praise Alaskan hunters for their selec­
tion of clinic topics. Numerous surveys of public 
opinion show that up to 80% of the non-hunting 
public supports hunting for food when the kill is 
swift and efficient. Hunters who work hard to train 
and prepare themselves for the hunt are to be com­
mended and will be rewarded with continued strong 
public support for their hunting heritage. 

Wefound 77% ofthe Alaska hunters 
we surveyed strongly support 

specialyouth hunts. 

We found 77% of the Alaska hunters we surveyed 
strongly support special youth hunts. Youth hunts 
have quickly sprung up all around America. Hunters 
are faced with growing evidence that the hunting 
community is aging rapidly and too few young adults 
are becoming hunters. One of the greatest obstacles 
for youth interested in hunting is finding a place and 
opportunity to hunt. Many states have set aside a 
weekend or two in specific areas for mentored youth 
hunts. According to wildlife agency officials in those 
states, these hunts have been very successful in pro­
viding young people with both a place and an oppor­
tunity to develop hunting skills and enjoy the entire 
range of experiences associated with being outdoors 
during the hunting season. 

In 1991 Alaska's bowhunters requested a 
proficiency test in conjunction with bow-

hunter education classes....... The net result, 
according to bow hunter education 

instructors, has been the production ofmore 
efficient, skilled, and ethical bow hunters. 

Alaska's hunters also support reasonable proficien­
cy requirements for firearms hunters. The experience 
of bowhunters bears out the value of this idea. In 
1991, Alaska's bowhunters requested a proficiency 
test in conjunction with bow-hunter education class­
es. The proficiency test was designed to reduce 
wounding loss and to preserve hunting opportunities 
in publicly visible and sensitive areas. The results 
have been encouraging. The number ofbow hunters 
has not declined as a result ofthe proficiency require­
ment and wounding losses have declined. The net 
result, according to bow hunter education instruc­
tors, has been the production of more efficient, 
skilled, and ethical bow hunters. 

A large majority (78%) of the Alaska hunters we 
surveyed support extending proficiency testing to 
firearms hunting. A reasonable proficiency standard 
should go a long ways in reducing avoidable wound­
ing losses among big game and waterfowl. Wounded 
animals may die a lingering death and high wound­
ing losses detract from all hunters' opportunities by 
reducing available animals for harvest. In permit­
only areas, wounding loss contributes to a reduction 
in available permits. A reasonable standard for pro­
ficiency would reduce wounding loss and increase 
public support for hunting as a quick and efficient 
means of sustained yield wildlife management. 

Hunters who have not had the opportunity to 
complete a Hunter Services Survey may pick up a 
survey at their nearest Fish and Game office. 
Hunters may request a survey by writing to Hunter 
Services, 333 Raspberry Rd., Anchorage, AK 99518 
or by calling (907) 267-2347 in Anchorage or (907) 
459-7213 in Fairbanks. 

for more information, call your local ADF&G 
Wildlife ConseiVation office or: 
(907) 45~7211 fairbanks 
(907) 267..2373 Anchorage 

(907) 465-4265 juneau 
.Most classes are taught winter and spring. Training includes 
f1re~rms and outdo?r. ~afety, wildlife conservation, and hunting 
eth1cs and respons1b1hty. Graduates receive an Alaska Hunter 

Education card which is accepted in other states and provinces 
that require hunter education training. 
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Becoming an Outdoors-Woman Weekend 

<Dear &Jwen, 

You asked me about the 13ecoming an Outdoors-Woman weekend. It was great! Yes, 
even your mother who has lived in Alaska for over 30 years -including the years in 
&Jalena - can learn new things about the outdoors in :Alaska. 

I have to admit that I wasn't sure what the women would be like. They included 
every age from the twenties to the sixties, personalities from boisterous to quiet, every 
body build and conditioning, some experienced and others new to Alaska. All of them 

wanted to learn more about the :Alaska Outdoors and were real nice. 

The instructors included well-known names and behind-the-scenes personnel from :Alaska 
<Department of Fish & !;Jame, the Forest Service, :Alaska marine Safety Cducation 
:Association and the public. The knowledgeable instructors explained things clearly 
without condescending. They encouraged us to get our hands on the subjects. They all 
showed great patience and tolerance with our beginner's attempts, like when I backed 
the boat trailer over the curb three times in a row. I sure used the whole empty 

lot during the boating safety class. Sure, I can drive a boat on the water, but <Dad 
always trailers it. I should know how to do it if he got sick. Trailering is like learn­
ing to drive, your spouse shouldn't teach you . 

The instructors also stayed cheerful, even when our Southeast rain tried to drown the 
fires during the <Dutch Oven C9ooking class. I wish you could have tasted the cakes 
and pastries we made. :And the venison roast melted in our mouths. It all tasted so 
good! The rain added the right ambiance to the survival class when we built a shelter 
using leaves and sticks. 

'We had great sponsors, too. Ylational, State and local organizations and businesses 
donated T-shirts, mugs and wonderful door pri:;ces at the end of the weekend. my rtum- . 
ber was drawn for two pmes! I've never had my number drawn before - you know 
how »tany times I've put in for a buffalo permit. flll the women and instructors came 
away winners front this weeke1td with new knowledge and friends. 

On Sunday I didn't want it to end. Yes, I wanted to go home to your <Dad, but I 
didn't want to loose contact with women who were interested in doing things I like to 
do. Ylow that my best hunting partner - you - lives out of state, I need other compan­
ions. So I set out a sheet of paper for them to write their names, addresses and phone 
numbers. I also drew some c.olumns so they could check off their interests in boating, 
fishing, hiking and/or hunting and whether they were interested in going out weekends, 
weekdays or longer. Later I sent a copy of the list to each woman. .Ylineteen wrote 
down their names. 

Since then our "13uddy List" has grown to 47. Ylow when one of us wants to take a 
hike or go fishing we can find someone to go with. 'We're talking about forming . a club. 
I'm going to make sure it always encourages the safe and careful use of :A Iaska 's wild 
creatures and places. This weekend some of us will hike to a cabin. One of the 
women might go on my hike-in hunt for a <Dall ram up north in :August. 

I hope the <Department of Fish & &Jame puts on another 130'W workshop soon. 
Ylext time I'll take kayaking, shotgun and bowhunting, but then I sure do need to 
learn more ways to cook ~sh. I hope they have classes on using a !;J'PS and .......~wJv 

jerky from game meat. So many things to learn . . . You have to get the people 
'Washington State to start a 13ecoming an Outdoors 'Woman 'Program, too. You and 
]ill will enjoy it. 

Love, mom 

• 
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Nelchina Caribou: What Next? 

Continuedfrom page 1 

for the Department of Fish and Game in Glennallen. 
"When you're counting 30-some-thousand animals, 

an error of 10 percent is within acceptable limits of any 
affordable field operation," Tobey said. 

Most of the remainder of the 10,000 was that fewer 
calves were born than were predicted. 

"We determined at least half of that 10,000 was lower 
calf production," Tobey said. "When you go from a pro­
duction of55 calves per 100 cows down to the lower 40s, 
that's a 5,000 to 6,000 drop in calves." 

Why the drop? There is good evidence that poor nutri­
tion on the summer range is causing problems, Tobey said. 

"Calves from the Nelchina herd don't weigh as much as 
calves from most other Interior herds," Tobey said. "VVe 

feel the smaller size is some indication of range stress." 
Tobey points out that nutritionally stressed caribou 

also often skip pregnancy the next year. Either they 
don't conceive or they don't carry the calf to term. 
"Pretty much the same thing happened after the cold 
summer of 1993." 

Four years ago, biologists began a study to determine 
"age at first reproduction." With the aid of radio-collars, 
they're now finding that the Nelchina herd's cows aren't 
producing calves until age three. 

"By comparison, when a herd is on real good range, 
probably about half the two-year-olds would have calves," 
Tobey said. "None of our two-year-olds had calves, and 
only half of our three-year-olds had calves." 

Wildlife staff believe wolf predation is also up, based on 
their field observations and a higher than usual mortality 

rate among radio-collared caribou, Tobey said. That can 
also have a strong effect on calf survival. 

Last fall, after adjusting for summertime calf mortali­
ty, biologists reduced the Nelchina herd population esti­
mate to 32,000, which is below the management 
objective of 35,000 to 40,000 caribou. 

When the season began on August 1, department biol­
ogists were closely monitoring the herd's movements. 
With 24,000 permits out and only 32,000 caribou, they 
had to be ready to stop the hunt to avoid overharvest. 

"We reduced the allowable harvest figures based on 
what we observed in herd production." Tobey said. 
"Herd swings are pretty much normal for caribou, and 
we always have to be ready to change our plans quickly." 

Most hunters never did see the herd in large numbers. 
Continued on next page 



-----------------------------------------.:__------Alaska Hunting Bulletin • 11 

1998 HUNTING CLINIC CALENDAR 


Tickets are required for admission to clinics. Youth under 16 and seniors 60+ may 
obtain free tickets to the species specific hunting clinics. Tickets to species specific hunt­
ing license may be purchasedfor $10 from Mountain View Sport Center and Barney's 
Sports Chalet in Anchorage, Chimo Guns in Wasilla, and at Down Under Gus in 
Fairbanks beginning on the dates show. Clinic locations and times will be printed on the 
tickets. The information this calendar is subject to change. 

24-hour clinic information recording 

Anchorage (907) 267-2531 • Fairbanks (907) 459-7333 


Nelchina Caribou: What Next? 


Women are taking to hunting in record numbers in Alaska 
and across America. Photo by Davidjohnson 

Continued .from page 10 

Nonetheless, the department's Glenn­
allen office kept busy. With so many 
hunters looking for the herd in vain, one 
person was kept busy just answering tele­
phone calls, Tobey said. The recorded­
message phone that gives in-season herd 
information was also in constant use, he 
said. [The Glennallen office provides up-to­
date hunting information during the season 
on a telephone recording in Anchorage ­
267-2304 -Ed.] 

As in 1996, the herd remained dispersed 
and inaccessible to most hunters. 
However, the harvest was large enough 
that on Sept. 20, the department closed 
the Oct. 21 - Mar. 31 winter hunt to all 
but the 10,000 holders ofTier II permits. 
As things turned out, that decision rriade 
little difference to the 14,000 Tier I 
hunters. In October and November, the 
herd moved eastward to Tok, Northway 
and into Canada, another repeat of 1996 
behavior. Again, the herd was inaccessible 
to most hunters. 

What's the plan for the coming 
season? 

"There's no question we didn't have the 
caJf production," Tobey said. ''At some 
point we have to cut back on the harvest to 
make up for this poor cohort coming in." 

The department decided to cut back 
sooner rather than later, Tobey said. Only 
Tier II permits will be issued for Unit 13 
in 1998, and how many won't be known 
until after the June herd counts. 

"We told hunters Tier I was just a one­
or two-year thing, and not to expect it to 
be an annual event," Tobey said. "It was 
intended to reduce the herd. It's just unfor­
tunate that the herd declined in productiv­
ity and that hunters didn't get the benefit 
of more caribou." 

One "social" type problem that Tobey 
saw with this year's hunt was that some 
hunters left gut piles right next to the 
road and parking areas. 

''A few hunters came into the area, shot a 
caribou, brought it out to the road and left 
the gut pile almost on the blacktop," Tober 
said. "Most travelers don't like seeing that. 
It's not that they're anti-hunters necessarily. 
Most are just non-hunters, and we don't 
want them to turn into anti-hunters 
because of some poor hunting practices." 

The Management Objective 
"The management objective" may 

sound like a Robert Ludlum novel, but 
it's nowhere near that exciting. Unless 
you're a biologist, that is. 

Department of Fish and Game biolo­
gists have estimated that 35,000 to 
40,000 caribou is the number the 
Nelchina herd's range can carry without 
damage from overgrazing. This is the 
management objective biologists attempt 
to attain and sustain. 

The number wasn't plucked from the 
air, but is the product of years of field 
research in range health, caJf production 
and other factors. Although nature may 
have done more in the last two years to 
reduce the herd's size than hunters, the 
department remains "pretty comfortable" 
with the current objective, said area biol­
ogist Bob Tobey. 

"We increased the management objec­
tive above 35,000 when our studies 
showed the range improved in the late 
1970's and early 1980's," Tobey said. 
"Then, when the heard got higher than 
40,000 we started seeing a range condi­
tion decline." 

Tobey says overall range condition 
today is visibly poorer, an observation 
borne out by the permanent range survey 
sites the agency has established. These 
sites show a distinct decline in lichen 
abundance, a caribou forage mainstay. 

"With that kind of range decline, we 
had to reduce herd size in order to main­
tain the population," he said. "Caribou 
herds tend to cycle high and low, and the 
lows can sometimes remain low for a long 
time. We're trying to avoid those lows." 

Whether the present management 
objective will accomplish that, only time 
will tell. Managing large herds of animals 
that wander over vast areas of roadless , 
wilderness will likely always remain part 
science and part art. 

Hunting As A Management Tool 
"Game management" is something of a 
misnomer, since game managers have lit­
tle control over game. They do, however, 
have at least some control over hunters. 
By regulating seasons, bag limits, antler 
size, methods and means, and so forth, 
managers can meet harvest objectives. 

Continued on page 16 
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The Search for Caribou Comanagement 

(Editors Note: john Trent is Rural Issues 
Coordinator for the Division of Wildlife 
Conservation. In the August, 1997 issue 
of the Alaska Hunting Bulletin, he 
described recent experiences in the north 
with comanagement, a kind ofshared deci­
sion making that developed in the 1980's. 
In this issue, fohn explains ongoing efforts 
in Alaska to explore the possibility of 
comanaging the Western Arctic Caribou 
Herd} 

At the Board of Game 
It is October 27, 1997, the Alaska 

Board of Game is convened at Nome 
and Pete Schaeffer, Inupiaq hunter and 
regional leader from Kotzebue, is con­
cluding his remarks to the Board: 

. "In fact, we have been waiting since 
Statehood and prior to be asked to 
participate. We wait patiently, instruct­
ed by our Elders to do so until we sit in 
our rightful place on the management 
table. Caribou is a good place to start, 
since we Inupiaq in Northwest Alaska, 
among other tribes, are the People of 
the Caribou. We cannot allow an 
opportunity such as this co-manage­
ment project to fall by the wayside. 
We all cannot afford to. Thank you." 

The Board responded with a resolu­
tion (97-115-BOG) encouraging the 
use of comanagement teams as, "a posi­
tive and beneficial supplement to the 
Board's regulatory process." The Board 
also assigned two members to work 
with a group examining comanagement 
of the Western Arctic Caribou Herd. 

Looking for a Better Way to Manage 
Comanagement of the herd emerged 

as a promising concept in the spring of 
1995, during a meeting about improv­
ing harvest reporting in the north. In 
the winter of 1995-96, University of 
Alaska Professor Jack Kruse and the 
Alaska Department of Fish and Game 
held scoping meetings in Anchorage 
Fairbanks, Barrow, Kotzebue, Nome 
and Huslia. The question asked was, 
"Does comanagement make sense for 
the Western Arctic Caribou Herd?" 

Simultaneously, Maniilaq Association 
(Kotzebue), represented by Art Ivanoff, 
held a series of meetings in villages in 
northwestern Alaska to gauge support 
and share information on the Western 
Arctic Herd. 

In the ADF&G scoping process, 
responses varied with geography. For 
the hunters, trappers and advisory com­
mittee members in Huslia, there was no 
question: comanagement was worth 
trying. Leaders in Nome and Kotzebue 
were also interested. "But it has to be 
true comanagement," one leader from 
Nome warned, "a true sharing of 
responsibility between the managers 
and the people". 

At Barrow responses were mixed. 

Elsewhere, members of the Fairbanks 
and Anchorage Advisory Committees 
expressed concerns that comanagement 
might cost urban hunters opportunities 
to hunt Western Arctic caribou. The 
Fairbanks committee agreed to provide 
a representative to work on the coman­
agement concept. Representatives of 
environmental organizations and feder­

al managers also had some concerns 
about comanaging this herd. 

In April 1996, the Maniilaq 
Association organized a meeting called 
"Comanagement, an Opportunity to 
Work Together." Following that meet­
ing, a comanagement agreement was 
drafted by some of the federally recog­
nized tribes and regional Alaska Native 

organizations like NANA, Maniilaq, 
Kawerak, and Tanana Chiefs. People in 
these organizations were ready to make 
caribou comanagement a reality. 

At that point few people in Alaska 
knew about the tribes' draft comanage­
ment agreement. Workers in the 

Continued next page 
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Caribou Comanagement 

resource agencies felt that more public discussion was 
needed. Some also wanted to more fully understand 
the legal implications of comanagement. ADF&G 
staff were not opposed to comanagement, but felt 
that the discussion process needed to be expanded. 
"We believe the time is ripe to consider comanagement 
for selected resources," said John Coady, a senior 
ADF&G biologist speaking to the Alaska Bar 

Association in March, 1997. 
. Since then, a Western Arctic Caribou Working 

Group has organized to include as many interest groups 
as possible. The working group is developing a public 
involvement plan and will begin discussing the Maniilaq 
draft comanagement agreement as well as other ideas 
for improving public participation. The working group 
will then make recommendations for change to decision 
makers like the Alaska Board of Game. 

How would caribou comanagement be different? 
If we follow many other examples already estab­

lished in Canada and Alaska, the comanagement 
centerpiece would be a group of individuals dedicat­
ed solely to the welfare of the Western Arctic Herd 
and the all. people who use that herd. The people in 
this group would work together to identify and 
resolve problems concerning Western Arctic caribou. 
The group would meet regularly, including in the 
smaller communities within the range of the herd. 
Cross-cultural communication would be emphasized 
and decisions would largely be by consensus. The 
thorny issue of representation would have to be 
resolved to include all the main interests in this herd. 

If created, a comanagement group would not be a 
regulations-making body. Instead it would provide 
recommendations for regulatory action to the Board 
of Game and the Federal Subsistence Board. 

· Experience elsewhere suggests that comanagement 
groups are very successful in influencing the outcome 
of regulations as well as policies, research and man­
agement activities. 

It's a Public Decision 
The Western Arctic Caribou Herd is an enormous 

public asset. It is a resource currently in excellent 
condition. The 1996 census results have just been 
published: 463,000 animals were counted in that year. 
This represents approximately half of all the caribou 
in Alaska and is by far the largest caribou herd in the 
U.S. For Alaska Native people, the search for coman­
agement represents a deep-seated desire to participate 
more fully in management of a resource crucial to 
their cultures. For wildlife biologists, comanagement 
is an opportunity to improve upon the limitations of 
existing management systems. Will Alaskans approve 
this change in management style? Only time and dis­
cussion will tell. And that is the way it should be. 

Newsbreaks ... ___________ 

Continuedfrom page 10 

Soldotna area biologist Ted 
Spraker, took 12 high school stu­
dents and a couple of parents on 
the moose hunt. Prior to the hunt, 
students were required to take a 
hunter education course and dis­
cuss their hunt plans. A forked 
antler bull was shot on the first day. 
Each student was required to assist 
in field dressing the moose and 
helped pack the meat to a vehicle. 
After the meat hung for three days, 
students and instructors met again 
to butcher the meat. The finished 
products were divided among the 

students. Students were selected by 
their high school principals and 
had to be from a single-parent 
household, needy, and show an 
interest in learning about hunting 
and how to care for a harvested 
anim.al. SCI plans to request this 
permit annually in an effort to 
educate young people who other­
wise would not be exposed to 
hunting and game management. 

The US Fish and Wildlife 
Service (FWS) officially opposes 
reintroduction of wood bison on 
the Yukon Flats National Wildlife 
Refuge at this time. In a letter, 
Regional Director Dave Allen 

_ 
stated, " ... if wood bison were not 
historically present on the Yukon 
Flats, the Service cannot support 
this proposal as an endangered 
species recovery effort, nor can we 
consider the species part of the 
natural diversity of the Yukon 
Flats. National Wildlife Refuge." 
FWS is not persuaded by oral his­
tory provided by 13 Athabaskan 
elders describing the presence of 
bison in Interior Alaska within the 
last 200-300 years, nor by other 
scientific evidence including sub 
fossils of wood bison found in the 
regwn. 
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Caribou Identification Video Novv Available 
by Craig Gardner, Tok Area Wildlife Biologist 

With antlers on both sexes, caribou bulls are some­
times difficult to distinguish from cows. In some 
hunts, moose must carry antlers larger than 50 inch­
es. And in both cases, accurate identification is 
important. 

In areas where caribou and moose hunts are restrict­
ed by sex of the animal or by antler characteristics, the 
regulations require hunters to accurately identifY a 
legal animal - often under difficult circumstances. A 
poor decision in the field most likely will result in an 
illegal take. If illegal harvest is high, the resource and 
all hunters will suffer. 

The Division of Wildlife Conservation (DWC) 
realizes that distinguishing a cow caribou from a small 
bull or determining if a bull moose has antlers greater 
than 50" in width can be difficult even under good 
conditions. To help hunters prepare for moose and 
caribou hunts in restricted areas, the DWC has devel­
oped two videos on identification of legal animals. 

The video on moose identification has been avail­
able for three years. It remains an excellent review of 
antler size judging. The video is available at most Fish 
and Game offices. The video on caribou identification 
was completed in July 1997. 

Caribou hunters face a difficult task when hunting 
caribou in areas that limit harvest to bulls. Both male 
and female caribou have antlers. Their antlers are 
often similar in size and conformation, particularly 
~mong cows and small bulls. Most hunters who mis-

No trouble distinguishing this as a large bull, but other caribou 
may not be so simple. A new ADF&G video can help hunters 
learn to tell smaller bulls from cows. Photo by Paula Rak 
courtesy cf40Mile Air. 

takenly shoot cow caribou make bad decisions based 
on widely held misconceptions on how to distinguish 
young bulls from cow caribou. 

The 10-minute video illustrates the different crite­
ria that each hunter should use to identifY caribou. 

These techniques work in almost all situations. The 
video also covers some of the most common miscon­
ceptions that are still held by many hunters. We dis­
cuss what proportion of the herd are bulls, how using 
antlers as the main identifier could cause a hunter to 
shoot a cow and pass up a bull, and the dangers of 
using mane color to distinguish between bulls and 
cows. One important theme of the video is this: ifyou 
are not sure that you are looking at a legal animal, 
do not shoot. The video is currently available at 
ADF&G offices m Tok, Fairbanks, Delta, 
and Anchorage. 

Since the inception of bull-only caribou hunts, the 
ability of hunters to identifY bull caribou has 
improved. This has resulted in reduced illegal cow 
harvest. However, in some areas the number of illegal 
animals is still unacceptably high. We have found, in 
general, that hunters with the least caribou hunting 
experience make the most mistakes. 

As a caribou hunter, your ability to accurately iden­
tifY a legal animal is essential for the success of many 
management programs and for the continuance of 
extended hunting seasons and increased quotas. A lit­
tle preparation can help ensure that hunting does not 
limit population increases and could lead to increased 
hunting opportunities in some areas. 

Please, before hunting caribou in areas restricting 
harvest to bulls only, watch this video. We think you 
will pleased that you did. Thank you for helping our 
caribou management programs succeed. 

Southeast Alaska's Wolves: Threatened? 

by Doug Larsen, Ketchikan Area 
Wildlife Biologist 

In 1993, the Colorado-based 
Biodiversity Legal Foundation submit­
ted a petition to the US Fish & 
Wildlife Service (USFWS or Service) 
asking the Service to list Southeast 
Alaska's wolf population as threatened 
under the Endangered Species Act. 
The petitioners argued that loss of 
habitat from clearcut logging, along 
with increased road access in parts of 
Southeast, had made the subspecies 
vulnerable to population declines 
which could best be addressed by plac­
ing it in threatened status. 

Although the USFWS identified a 
number of concerns about the status of 
Southeast Alaska wolves, they did not 
at the time believe listing t;b.ese wolves 
as "threatened" was warra~ted. The 
Alaska Board of Game (Board) met 
during fall 1996 and expressed con­
cerns about the potential listing. The 
Board further expressed concerns about 
the long-term well being of Southeast 
wolves, particularly those inhabiting 
Prince of. Wales Island (Game 
Management Unit 2) in southern 
Southeast Alaska where logging and 

roading was most extensive. 
To safeguard against over harvesting 

of wolves, the Board requested that 
ADF&G staff annually estimate wolf 
numbers in Unit 2 and then set harvest 
limits at 25% of those estimates. 
Additionally, the Board shortened the 
Unit 2 wolf hunting and trapping sea­
son from 172 days to 121 days, required 
that wolves from the unit be sealed 
within 30 days of the date of take, and 
required that hunters and trappers 
retain leg bones with their wolf pelts. 
Leg bones were requested by ADF&G 
biologists because the age class of 
wolves can be determined from them. 
These data are useful in better evaluat­
ing and understanding harvests. 

The US Forest Service implemented 
additional safeguards through revisions 
of their Tongass Land Management 
Plan. A key revision to the plan was 
the establishment of a network of old­
growth forest reserves to ensure for the 
conservation of critical wildlife habitat. 
This action is expected to substantially 
increase the likelihood of maintaining 
viable and well-distributed wolf popu­
lations throughout Southeast Alaska. 

Wolf harvests from Southeast Alaska 

have ranged from about 175 to 250 
annually during the past six seasons. In 
Unit 2, where the bulk of the region's 
harvests occur, over 100 wolves have 
been harvested during several of the 
past six seasons, including a high of 134 
during the 1996-97 season. The har­
vest of 80 wolves from the unit during 
the 1997-98 season appears to be with­
in the pre-season quota of up to 90 
wolves. 

Given the interest and concern about 
Southeast Alaska wolves, ADF&G 
hired a full-time wolf research biologist 
who will be stationed in Ketchikan. 
The researcher, Dave Person, who 
recently completed a four-year doctoral 
wolf research project on Prince of 
Wales Island, is very familiar with the 
area and with local wolf populations. 
In his follow-up research, Dave will 
focus on wolf/ deer relationships and 
ecology in a portion ofUnit2. He will 
also work on developing practical and 
efficient techniques for estimating 
numbers of wolves inhabiting 
Southeast Alaska. 

In the meantime, the December ­
March hunting and trapping season 
will remain in effect for Unit 2, and the 

November - April season will remain in 
effect throughout the remainder of 
Southeast Alaska. Biologists will 
examine leg bones collected during the 
season from hunters and trappers in 
order to determine the proportion of 
pups and adults harvested during the 
1997-98 season. This information will 
be compared with future age structure 
data as a way of detecting possible 
changes in wolf populations. 

Today, Southeast Alaska's wolf popu­
lations appear to be stable at relatively 
high levels. Although there continues 
to be some concern about the long­
term welfare of wolves in areas where 
habitat loss and forest fragmentation 
have occurred, we are unaware of any 
current efforts to list the subspecies as 
either threatened or endangered. We 
believe recent Board of Game actions 
and Forest Service land management 
planning actions should take care of 
many of the short-term concerns for 
Southeast wolves. ADF&G and feder­
al agencies will continue to monitor 
longer-term impacts from habitat loss 
into the future. 
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hunter education instructors, individual 
state' troopers and wildlife protection 
officers have continued to assemble 
records of hunting accident trends. 

According to hunter educators, Alaska 
could remain the most dangerous state 
because it does not have comprehensive 
hunter education requirements. Hunting 
accident research shows that virtually 
every accident is preventable if hunters 
practice and abide by a few basic rules of 
firearm safety. In states where hunter 
education is required, accident rates have 
declined as much as 75% since pre­
hunter education days. The clear corre­
lation between mandatory hunter safety 
and the decline in firearms-related hunt­
ing fatalities shows the effectiveness of 
hunter education, Matthews says. 

Concern for the safety ofboth hunters 
and non-hunters afield triggered a 1997 
request to the Alaska Department of 
Fish and Game from Alaska's volunteer 
hunter education instructors. Many of 
Alaska's 300 volunteer hunter education 
instructors urged the Department to 
address the need for statewide hunter 
education requirements. 

ADF&G hosted a statewide meeting 
ofover 120 hunter education instructors 
in February 1997. The instructors rec­
ommended the Division develop a new 
five-year plan. They wanted to address 
three priorities: 1) implementing uni­
versal and incentive-based hunter edu­
cation programs; 2) developing an 
Alaska-specific hunter education cur­
riculum, and 3) addressing Native 
Alaskan concerns about presenting 
hunter education in rural communities. 

As a result of the meeting Director of 
Wildlife Conservation Wayne Regelin 
appointed a hunter education steering 
group the following month. The steer­
ing group's charge was to assist the 
Division in establishing a five-year plan 
for hunter education. This new five 
year plan will become effective begin­
ning July 1, 1998. The eight-member 
steering group includes hunter educa­
tion instructors Mel Hein of Palmer, 
Del Demeritt ofFairbanks, Sarah Jones 
of Soldotna, and Ted Schenck of Sitka. 
The steering group also includes IJan 
Kittoe ofAnchorage, a registered guide 
and volunteer instructor; Eddie 
Grasser of Palmer, representing the 
Alaska Outdoor Council; David Cline, 
representing the Alaska environmen­
tal-conservation community; and 
Orville Lind of King Salmon, repre­
senting the rural Native community. 

The steering group immediately 
began regular meetings. The group 
examined national and Alaska statistics 
regarding hunting accidents, hunter 
behavior in the field, other states' 
hunter education programs, and public 
perceptions ofhunting and hunters. By 
September 1997, a comprehensive 
draft proposal had been crafted. Each 
member of the steering group took the 
draft plan to other groups for feedback 
on the proposal. 

As a result of the feedback, the draft 
proposal was fine-tuned over the next 
three months. In January the steering 
group gave unanimous approval to the 
final draft. A few weeks later, the steer­
ing group presented the final draft to 

over 110 instructors at ADF&G's annu­
al instructor's conference and workshop. 
Mter receiving additional feedback from 
the instructors, the plan was accepted by 
acclamation and presented to Director 
Wayne Regelin. Actual implementation 
will depend on public discussion and 
approval by the Alaska Board of Game. 
The Board of Game will have to 
approveor modifY portions of this plan 
for implementation. 

The steering group's final compre­
hensive draft plan directly addresses 
Alaska's high hunting accident rate. 
Incorporating successful ideas from 
other state programs and adding some 
uniquely Alaskan ideas resulted in a 
draft plan designed to reduce Alaska's 

hunting accidents, sharpen Alaska 
hunters' skills in the field, address 
excessive game and waterfowl wound­
ing losses, and increase the number of 
ethical and responsible hunters in the 
field. 

The proposed plan would take effect 
on July 1, 2000 in key Game 
Management Units to be designated by 
the Alaska Board of Game. Anyone 
hunting in those GMU's born after 
July 1, 1970 would be required to pos­
sess a hunter education card. Hunters 
who already possess an Alaska hunter 
education card or a valid hunter educa­
tion card from another state would not 
.have to retake the basic. hunter educa­
tion chtss. Surveys conducted by the 

Department of Fish and Game indi­
cate that more than 40% of Alaska res­
idents in this age group already possess 
a current hunter education card. 

In 2001 and following years addi­
tional GMU's would be added to the 
requirement. According to the plan, 
hunter education would become uni­
versally required in Alaska beginning 
July 1, 2003. 

The draft plan also calls for incen­
tives for hunters to maintain their 
hunting skills and safety practices. 
Surveys indicate that a large majority 
(over 80%) of Alaska hunters support 
some form of incentive system for the 
drawing-only hunts. The draft pro­
gram would offer voluntary advanced 

classes in topics such as survival, 
wilderness medicine, field care of game 
meat, marksmanship skills, tracking 
game animals, and calling big game. 

Hunters applying for drawing-only 
hunts who completed two advanced 
clinics over a three-year period would 
have an additional random number 
entered in the annual drawing for the 
restricted entry hunts. The steering 
group selected this incentive plan 
because first time applicants and 
hunters who do not choose to attend 
advanced clinics· would still retain a 
reasonable chance to be drawn. 

The draft plan calls for the develop­
ment of a voluntary "master hunter" 
program patterned in part after the 
concept pioneered in Oregon and 
Utah. Department surveys show that 
83% of Alaska hunters support the 
implementation of a "master hunter" 
program. These states and others are 
now using their "master hunter" pro­
gram to certifY small numbers of 
hunters for participation in highly 
sensitive hunts, typically in or near 
urban areas. 

The intent of the "master hunter" 
program is to preserve hunting oppor­
tunities that would be lost in urban 
areas due to safety or competency 
concerns or regain lost hunting oppor­
tunities by placing highly proficient 
and safe hunters in areas where hunt­
ing was lost due to safety or animal 
wounding concerns. 

In Minnesota, bow hunters have 
been able to create and maintain deer 
hunts within the metropolitan 
Minneapolis-St. Paul area by using 
this concept. In Oregon, hunters have 
been able to reopen areas previously 
closed to hunting by certifYing "mas­
ter hunters." Volunteers for the "mas­

ter hunter" program undergo 
approximately 160 hours of advanced 
training in topics including big game 
anatomy, media relations, and more. 

The steering group is convinced that 
implementation of the dr.;:tft plan is a 
"win-win" situation for Alaska's 
hunters. This plan should dramatical­
ly reduce Alaska's alarming hunting 
accident rate, bolster public confidence 
in Alaska's hunters, and reduce hunt­
ing regulations violations. Alaska's 
hunters will reap the benefits of this 
plan by saving lives, preventing anti­
hunting from reducing hunting o·ppor­
tunities, and perhaps regaining some 
of the hunting opportunities we have 
already lost. 
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that weren't in the spring groups. This ever number we get, it's probably a mini­
second comp count also tells us how the mum. You usually don't count them all." 
calves fared . during the summer." "Our current caribou counting tech­

"The final herd estimate is a combina­ niques have evolved quite a bit in the last 
tion of a direct count and an extrapola­ few decades. The counts aren't perfect, 
tion of animals that didn't get counted, but that's pretty typical ofwildlife surveys 
but that we know are there based on anywhere. The question we have to ask is 
changes in the comp counts. This is why this 'is the system good enough to allow 
we do comp counts twice a year;" us to meet management objectives.' At 

"We're tracking trends. We don't know this point, I'd have to say it is working." 
the exact number. But we know that what­
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Trouble is, legal constraints sometimes 
limit management options. And hunters 
don't always do what managers think 
they'll do. 

Until 1990, if you wanted to hunt 
Nelchina caribou in GMU 13, you threw 
your name in with as many as 16,000 
other applicants to win one of 1,800 
drawing permits in a lottery. If you won, 
you went hunting, and you hunted hard. 
In those days, up to 70 percent of draw­
ing permit holders took home caribou. 

Mter a 1989 decision by the Alaska 
Supreme Court (McDowell v. State of 
Alaska), all Alaskans became subsistence 
users, where before it had been only the 
20 percent living in "rural" areas. To pro­
vide for times when game was insuffi­
cient for subsistence needs, the Board of 
Game set up a "tiered" system for allocat­
ing game among subsistence users. To 
obtain a Tier II subsistence permit, appli­
cants have to answer questions about 
their customary and direct dependence, 
and the availability of alternate foods. 
Applicants scoring highest win the per­
mits, with a limit of three per family. 

For whatever reason, when the 
Nelchina hunt went to Tier II, the hunter 
success rate began dropping, from about 
70 percent to about 50 percent. At the 
same time, the percentage of bulls in the. 
harvest increased from about 50 percent 
to about 75 percent. 

In 1996, when the herd numbered 
50,000 -10,000 more than the manage­
ment objective - biologists knew that to 
reduce and stabilize the population, they 
needed to harvest more cows. Because of 
the state's subsistence laws, a' Tier I hunt 
was the only available option. In this 
case, permitees were only allowed to har­
vest cows. To minimize problems with 
young bulls being mistaken for cows, Tier 
I hunters were allowed to take a young 
bull instead of a cow, providing it had 6 
or fewer tines on one antler. Tier II 
hunters were given the choice of taking a 
bull under the Tier II permit or a cow or 
young bull under a Tier I permit. 

Although natural factors including 
weather and predation apparently helped 
reduce the size of the herd during the past 
two years, the Tier I hunt showed promise 
as a management tool. During the 1996­
97 season, 50 percent of the harvest of 
5,000 caribou in Unit 13 were cows, most 
of which were taken by Tier I hunters. If 
Tier I hunting had continued into the 
winter of 1997-98, a similar cow-bull har­
vest composition would have likely result­
ed, instead of the 1,100 cows and 2,400 
bulls that were taken in that harvest. 

If- or more likely when - the Nelchina 
herd again surpasses the management 
objective of 40,000, biologists say hunt­
ing cows will probably again be necessary. 
This should avoid herd growth to a size 
that could spell long term damage to 
its range. 

Counting Caribou 
Caribou, constantly in motion, are not 

the easiest animals to count. While mod­
em radio-tagging and photographic equip­
ment has come to the aid of biologists, 
much hard work remains. Area biologist 
Bob Tobey, of the Department ofFish and 
Game's Glennallen office, explains how the 
Nelchina herd is counted. 

"In the spring, about a month after 
calving, we count the caribou when they 
come together in a post-calving group. 
This is the time when caribou are most 
aggregated. The bulls are the missing 
ingredient in these big groups, because 
they are spread out in smaller groups in 
the mountains." 

"If the groups are tightly grouped we 
take aerial photos with a special survey 
camera. Smaller groups that are more 
spread out we count from other small 
aircraft. We count the caribou in the 
aerial photos and add in the caribou we 
count in the smaller groups." 

"Immediately after we count in the 
spring, we go back out in a helicopter to 
get herd composition. We need to know 
the percentage of bulls, cows and calves 
in the herd. Then, during the rut, we go 
back out and look at herd composition 
again. This is when we pick up the bulls 
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